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Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary 
Z-TA-5-20-7

Date of VPC Meeting December 14, 2020 

Request 

Amend Section 1202.C. (Regulating Maps, Height 
Map) of the Phoenix Zoning Ordinance to replace the 
Downtown Code Height Map to amend height 
provisions from a maximum height of 80 to 140 feet to 
a maximum height of 285 feet at the southwest corner 
of 1st Street and Jackson Street. 

Location Southwest corner of 1st Street and Jackson Street 

VPC Recommendation Approval 

VPC Vote 7-4

VPC DISCUSSION:

Items #6 (Z-26-20-7) and #7 (Z-TA-5-20-7) are companion cases and were heard 
together. Committee member Chris Colyer declared a conflict of interest and Will 
Gaona left the meeting during this item, bringing the quorum to 11. 

3 speaker cards were submitted in favor, wishing to speak.  
2 speaker cards were submitted in opposition, wishing to speak. 

Sarah Stockham, staff, clarified that Item #6, Z-26-20 is a request to rezone the site to 
remove the Historic Preservation Overlay, Item #7 is a text amendment request to 
amend the height map and a third request is to remove the conservation easement on 
site that will be voted on by the Historic Preservation Committee. Ms. Stockham 
displayed an aerial map, reviewed surrounding zoning and land uses, the applicant 
requests and the staff recommendation of denial.  

Patrick Panetta asked for clarification on the FAA/Aviation Department findings. Ms. 
Stockham replied that while the applicant received a No Hazard Determination by the 
FAA, the Aviation Department commented that the FAA did not consider the request in 
relation to the critical safety surface (referred to as the one-engine inoperable 
departure surface) and this proposal will penetrate that critical safety surface and could 
result in the FAA changing certain flight paths over the downtown area and historic 
neighborhoods.  
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Eva Olivas asked what the Historic Preservation Committee thought of the request and 
why this committee is hearing the request first. Ms. Stockham replied that the Historic 
Preservation Committee is hearing the request next Monday since this committee 
meets prior to that meeting, and the applicant did present for information only to the 
Historic Preservation Committee.  
 
Veronyka Lockhart asked for clarification on the requests. Ms. Stockham replied that 
Z-26-20 is a request to rezone from DTC-Warehouse HP to DTC-Warehouse to 
remove the Historic Preservation Overlay and Z-TA-5-20 is a request to amend the 
height map to allow a height of 285 feet on site.  
 
Nick Wood, representing the applicant with Snell and Wilmer, introduced himself and 
reviewed the surrounding zoning and the history of OIC, displayed historic photographs 
and renderings of the proposed building, and explained that the proposed building will 
maintain the exterior facades and they are working with the Aviation Department to 
reduce the height of the building.  
 
Veronyka Lockhart asked what the height of the building would come down to if they 
reduced it. Mr. Wood replied that the height of the building would come down around 
17 feet.  
 
Michael Langley commented that this request has mitigating stipulations if approved 
and asked if there were any stipulations that the applicant could not meet and what the 
timeline is to complete them. Mr. Wood responded that this is a unique situation and 
OIC is a special organization that needs to be saved, and they are comfortable with the 
stipulations and will comply with all of them, and they are ready to begin work on the 
site soon.  
 
Dana Johnson recognized the work done by OIC and asked to hear from Michelle 
Dodds, Historic Preservation Officer. Ms. Dodds replied that staff is opposed to the 
rezoning request to remove the Historic Preservation Overlay and the request to 
remove the conservation easement and is concerned with the precedent it will set.  
 
Nate Sonoskey commented that worst case scenario- the request is not approved and 
OIC will come into economic hardship and not exist, and asked that if approved, could 
a stipulation be added that OIC stays in building, and if the project doesn’t get built that 
the Historic Preservation conservation easement stay in place. Mr. Wood shared that 
he would support a stipulation for a development agreement that would ensure OIC 
would stay in the buildings.  
 
Wayne Rainey commented that there are always exceptions to historic preservation 
policies, and this could dissuade property owners to participate in the process, and that 
a roof and a wall do not deserve more consideration than OIC.  
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Eva Olivas shared an experience with Historic Preservation regarding a home that was 
offered as a donation that was barely standing, and that due to the demolition 
requirements for historic properties they were unable to receive the donation, and 
shared concern hearing this before the Historic Preservation Commission.  
 
Patrick Panetta shared that this request is to adaptively reuse the building and if the 
request was to scrape the site, he would be opposed, and asked for clarification on 
requirements for properties with Historic Preservation designations. Ms. Dodds replied 
that when a property is on the National and Phoenix Historic Property Registers, there 
are standards from the Secretary of the Interior that must be followed and the request 
to build a structure and maintain the facades is called facadism, which is not an 
appropriate practice for historic properties, and there is a letter from Chris Cody, the 
deputy State Historic Preservation Officer stating that if approved this building would be 
de-listed.  
 
Nate Sonoskey shared the he worked on a historic caretaker house on Wrigley Field 
where they were able to adaptively reuse the building for elevator equipment and 
asked if there were examples of other proposals like this. Mr. Wood showed examples 
of buildings that saved the facades in Austin and Philadelphia and shared that the 
developer for the building, Thunderbird Legacy, is an African American owned 
company.  
 
Nate Sonoskey asked if the applicant had plans for the site if this request is not 
approved. Mr. Wood shared that if the request is not approved, the owner will wait for 
the conservation easement to expire and will demolish the building.  
 
Chair Rachel Frazier Johnson asked if there were any examples of this in Phoenix. 
Ms. Dodds replied that this request is unprecedented, there has not been a situation 
where an HP overlay has been removed on a structure that is still standing, and the 
intent of the conservation overlay is to preserve buildings.  
 
Public Comment: 
Pastor Warren Stewart commented that if approved, this project will allow OIC, that 
has done so much for the community, to continue to have a long-term footprint and 
legacy in the sixth-largest city in the nation.  
 
Pastor Reginald Bolding commented that historic preservation is also about the 
people inside the building and OIC has contributed greatly to the culture and city of 
Phoenix.  
 
Dr. Gene Blue, CEO of Arizona OIC, thanked the committee for the opportunity to 
speak and shared that OIC provides employment and training to economically 
disadvantaged people with little to no hope. Dr. Blue continued that the training 
provided gives them a leg up and with this proposal OIC intends to stay in the building 
and continue to provide job opportunities and thanked the committee for their time.  
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Tim LaSota, representing Preserve Phoenix, shared that no one questions the work 
done by OIC but asked if this is an appropriate land use for the site, and that a 
conservation easement is an agreement that someone enters into and it protects the 
City, if the City was to walk away from the agreement it would be an unlawful gift and 
would violate the gift clause, and that the conservation easement provides valuable 
time to preserve the heritage of the building.  
 
Bill Scheel, with the Historic Preservation Commission, shared that this is a 
unprecedented case and there is a clear process to demolish a historic building that 
gives the City time to seek solutions to try and save the building, and this request 
circumvents that process.  
 
Nick Wood, in response, commented that the client will pay back the funds given for 
the roof repairs which will not violate the gift clause, and this process is not being 
rushed as it has been in the pipeline for two years, and that there is no money that 
could come from anywhere that could save OIC, and asked the committee to weigh the 
value of OIC vs. the value of a roof and a wall.  
 
Chair Rachel Frazier Johnson asked staff to clarify that the committee can vote to 
recommend approval, denial or a continuance. Ms. Stockham replied affirmatively.  
 
Veronyka Lockhart shared that the work done by OIC is unprecedented and we can 
do more than what we think we can and to give this proposal a try, since OIC needs a 
chance to survive.  
 
For Z-26-20: 
 
Motion:  
Veronyka Lockhart motioned to recommend approval of Z-26-20, with the stipulations 
as written in the staff report. Wayne Rainey seconded the motion.  
 
Discussion: 
Dana Johnson clarified that this vote is for the rezone to remove the Historic 
Preservation Overlay.  
 
Michael Langley shared that while he supports Historic Preservation, the National 
Association of Realtors apologized for policies such a redlining and it is long-past time 
that changes were made. 
 
Eva Olivas commented that OIC is the history of the building. Darlene Martinez 
echoed Ms. Olivas’ comment.  
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Nate Sonoskey shared that given the extensive stipulations it will take at least a year 
to demolish the building, and that this request is specific to the tenant and should not 
be used as a precedent.  
 
Chair Rachel Frazier Johnson shared that she is concerned with the precedent of this 
case and with much consideration will be voting yes and hopes that OIC will be an 
outlier.  
 
Vote: 
9-2, Motion to recommend approval of Z-26-20 passed, with Committee Members R. 
Johnson, Burns, Langley, Lockhart, Martinez, Olivas, Panetta, Rainey, and Sonoskey 
in favor with committee members Dubasik and Johnson opposed. 
 
For Z-TA-5-20: 
 
Motion:  
Michael Langley motioned to recommend approval of Z-TA-5-20. Darlene Martinez 
seconded the motion.  
 
Discussion: 
Patrick Panetta advised the applicant to continue to work with the Aviation Department 
regarding the height of the building and impact to flight paths.  
 
Chair Rachel Frazier Johnson echoed the concerns stated about the proposed 
height.  
 
Darlene Martinez thanked OIC for the work they do in the community.  
 
Vote: 
7-4, motion to recommend approval of Z-TA-5-20 passed, with Committee Members 
Burns, Langley, Lockhart, Olivas, Panetta, Rainey, and Sonoskey in favor with 
committee members R. Johnson, Dubasik, Johnson, and Martinez opposed. 
 
 
 
 
STAFF COMMENTS REGARDING VPC RECOMMENDATION: 
 
None.  
 
 
 
 


